Minutes of the Board Meeting of the JSSPVA

September 17, 2013

In attendance: Kate Denny, Lisa O’Rourke, Mindy Douthit, Kris Whisner, Veronica Durdov, Elizabeth Phillips-Sorich, Julie Ruck, Tessa Erdei, Gaillee Fitzpatrick, Heather Martin, Kelly Rainey, Linda Genty, Paige Reilly, Lori Roeser, Lili Duquette, Alison Fitzgerald, Betsy Moerschel, Janice Matthews

Meeting was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Kate Denny, President. 

Kate welcomed everyone and asked each board member to introduce themselves.

She reviewed how the Board was selected via the nominating committee and added that last year’s board determined the budget for this year. The focus of the year is “enrichment for our kids and to give back to the school. We’re all on the same team!” 

Kate briefly recapped all of the hard work already in progress by many of the sub-committees: Sears Café, Directory, Family Fun, Room Parent chairs, Chess Club, Grounds committee, Newcomers, School Supply chairs, Staff Appreciation, Display Case chairs and World Link China. 

PVA meetings will be held from 8:30 - 10 a.m. on the third Tuesday of the month and are all similar in process with the exception of the Allocation meeting that takes place in May or early June.

There will be sub-committee updates and periodic highlights of particular sub-committees to give the board more insight. Dr. Kalinich will come to the PVA meetings when there is district information to share. PVA by-laws are on the Sears website for reference. Kate discussed voting. There is one vote per “function”. There must be a quorum to vote. This year, eight board members out of 15 are required in attendance for voting to take place.

Alison Fitzgerald motioned to approve the minutes from the allocations meeting that took place in June 2013.  Lili Duquette seconded the motion and the minutes were approved.

Principal’s Report   

Dr. Matthews announced that she will now have the responsibility for curriculum for all grades.
There are three new science teachers in Junior High and Sears is piloting a new science program. The science presentation from the Junior High curriculum night is on the website for those that did not have the opportunity to see it in person. 

Lynne Hubert moves from half time to full time this year as Sears’ science coordinator.

“Math in Focus” is being implemented as our math program in K-5. Each teacher will have a two hour period to meet with math consultant, Carrie Robeson who worked with them this past summer to guide them in the implementation of Math in Focus.

Language Arts is also now correlated with the Common Core Standards. 

The ISAT assessment is 100% correlated with the CCS as well. 

Dr. Matthews welcomed Shu Wei, our visiting teacher from China. Ms. Wei is participating in many areas of the curriculum and working closely with World Link China. She will be hosting a “Mandarin Table” in the cafeteria periodically for different age groups for children to hear stories, practice language and exchange cultures.

Dr. Matthews thanked the PVA for the money they raised and donated, specifically in the area of school technology. A few highlights: there is now a new, larger screen in the auditorium, in addition to a new screen in the MPR for presentations. Funds for technology were also allocated to 2nd, 3rd, 4th and 8th grades for new iPads in the classrooms.

Dr. Matthews is introducing a new program she is calling “Student of the Week”, which will start up next month. On Mondays, a student from each homeroom in each grade K-5 will be randomly selected as Students of the Week. They will get a special announcement, wear a ribbon and be invited to have lunch with Dr. Matthews on Friday of their week.

Treasurer’s Report  

Past Treasurer Alison Fitzgerald handed out the current financial summary spreadsheet and reviewed each column to capture the fiscal health of the PVA. Moving forward, Treasurer Veronica Durdov will email it out instead of bringing hard copies.  Veronica will take over financial reporting next meeting. 

Alison noted that the PVA is in great fiscal health, closing out the financial year on 8/31/13. The benefit proceeds added to the PVA money market account was $177k. The PVA ended up under budget for the 2012/13 school year by about $37k, and the reserve is just over $200k. Alison will be working with the auditor this month to provide information for our audit. She reminded board members to submit check requests (with receipts ASAP or within 60 days of purchase) to Veronica, as they are needed for the audit. Tax exempt forms are available from Veronica, as sales tax cannot be reimbursed.
President’s Report  

Kate recommended and the board approved Emily Wyner to fill the vacancy of School Supply co-chair, a vacancy created when Ellen Port moved. Emily will work with co-chair Joan Malliband and has experience in this role, as she held the position last year. They are considering a new vendor for school supplies for next year.

Kate and Julie Ruck are working on updating the PVA section of the website with RJ Bialk. She instructed to let her or Julie Ruck know if committees have any updated information for the website.

There will be two Parent forums this year. The first will be “Math in Focus” on October 23. It will be offered twice that day, once at 1:30 p.m. and again at 7 p.m. Julie Ruck, in the PVA Communications role, is in charge of working with the administration on the forums.

Kerry Robson from Math in Focus is meeting with Sears teachers the morning of October 23 and will then present at the forum in the afternoon and evening. Many teachers wrote thank you notes for the $100 gift from the PVA for start of the year incidental expenses.

 Past President’s Report Lili Duquette had nothing to report.

Vice President Reports

Turkey Trot: Dana Fallon announced that the Turkey Trot will take place on November 15.  This year’s charity will be the Gazelle Foundation, which builds water wells in Burundi.  There will be a guest speaker associated with the Gazelle Foundation.  His name is Gilbert Tuhabonye, a trainer and coach from Austin, TX, who is originally from Burundi and the founder of the Gazelle Foundation.  He was the lone survivor of a genocide attack on his school in Burundi and authored a book about his story.

Sears Directory: Melissa Ross announced that the Sears Directory has been completed.  There was a new format that combined the school calendar and directory, as well as a smaller copy of the directory portion that the JSSPVA sold.  More directories need to be sold to break even. RJ Bialk is in the process of looking into options for the directory to possibly go electronic in the coming year(s). 

Family Fun Day: Family Fun Day was held on September 3 after school and was fully funded by the JSSPVA for the first time.  There were many positive comments about the lack of charge to attend.  Attendance was estimated at between 250-300 people.  The budget for the event was $7,000 based on past years’ receipts, and the total expense for the event was $5,876.69.

Staff Appreciation: A Back to School lunch for the teachers was hosted by the JSSPVA on Tuesday, August 27.  It was planned for the MPR, but moved to the library because of excessive heat.  It was well attended and there was a lot of positive feedback from the teachers.  A dinner is being planned for the teachers on November 25 and a lunch on November 26 during Fall Conferences.

Grounds: Maintenance on existing foliage at the school entrances was done in early September.  At the request of Dr. Matthews, there was an addition of a fall display of flowers added to welcome parents for the various Curriculum Nights that took place September 11-12.  A second installment of fall flowers will be added the week of September 16.  A schedule is being developed for projected plantings for Halloween/Thanksgiving, winter holiday season, and spring/8th grade graduation.  Comments and feedback are welcomed.

Census: Census is jumping into full swing to be able to provide data to Dr. Kalinich by November 8.  The purpose of the Census is to identify children who might register for JK and/or Kindergarten, plan for resource allocation, and to reach out to households who do not have children in the school with various communications.  Currently block captains are being sought to confirm addresses and current residents within each neighborhood in the district.  Please contact Julie Kalainov if you are interested in helping out.

Picture Day: Picture Day will be on September 25 for grades JK-7 and September 26 for 8th grade.  They have been in contact with SR Photo to be sure that they have the information needed to be ready to go later this month. SR met with Dr. Matthews on September 11 to ensure that the schedule of when each class will have pictures taken is organized.  

Fine Arts: Volunteers are being sought to assist the music faculty during the various concerts this year.  Mrs. Rodin suggested that there be a way to showcase music students to encourage the students and show them that they are valued.  Jill Lafferty is working on this request and is open to any ideas that others may have.

Book Fair: The Fall Book Fair will take place on November 4-6.  The theme from Scholastic is “Reading Oasis”.  The chairs met with Ms. Lebris to plan and address areas of concern from last year’s book fair, and they are meeting with a Scholastic Representative to ensure that concerns and needs for Sears are met.  A “Save the Date” will soon go out.

Room Parents: The Room Parent meeting was well attended on Friday, September 6.  All grades have selected a date and host family for their cocktail party.  Many dues were collected during the curriculum nights and many room parents have already met with the teachers to determine the classroom needs for the year.

21st Century Skills: The 21st Century Skills video is playing on the monitor in the main entrance to the school.  It is also posted with other videos on the Sears School website.  The feedback has been incredibly enthusiastic and all are encouraged to watch it if you have not already.

Newcomers: About 30 new families have moved to Sears thus far this year.  All new families to Sears have been assigned a host family, and have been contacted by their host families.  The Newcomers Party will be on September 27.  Those invited include the new families, host families, the President and Vice President of the JSSPVA, Dr. Kalinich, and Dr. Matthews.

Chess Club: Registration for Chess Club is looking good.  There are 97 students registered.  Two tournaments are in the planning stages, one for each session.

Committee Reports
World Link China Cris Guthrie reported that she and Maria Yen are hard at work. She invited everyone to check out the bulletin board in the main hall. There will be a “word of the week” and it will be announced by students over the PA with morning announcements each week. Students are encouraged to volunteer to announce the word, how to pronounce it and what it means.

In JK / K there is a World Link China “center” for student “center time”. The center has many different Chinese crafts, toys, flash cards and other cultural items.

As Dr. Matthew mentioned, Ms. Shu Wei will have a table in the cafeteria for students to learn new Chinese words, fairy tales and traditions. World Link China is working to bring speakers in for the middle school students as well. One speaker was a news reporter in China.

Cris and Maria are working with room parents to bring some Chinese food into the cocktail parties. 

Lastly, a Chinese dragon will be built in the spring and there will be a dragon parade as a culminating event at the end of the school year, coinciding with the Chinese Dragon Boat Festival.

  
Communications 

Julie Ruck reported that as the Communications chair, she is the collector of JSSPVA and community news to be published in the school's weekly newsletter, Sears to Home (StH). Every week, she collects and submits the information to Dr. Matthews for approval. Once approved, you can find it in that week's edition of StH on the left hand side under "The Buzz". The first Friday of every month, there will be a "JSSPVA Highlights" bullet under "The Buzz". This section will include more detailed PVA information including an update from Kate Denny, info on World Link, the Benefit and more. Submissions are due to julieruck@hotmail.com every Monday by 5pm for that week's Friday edition. Please send in Word.doc or PDF format if you want control over how it looks. (If you email her your information in the body of an email, it may be subjected to her graphic design skills!) Also, if you would like a flier posted at the school, the PVA now has a bulletin board. It can be found at the front of the school, kitty-corner from the office.
Sears Benefit

Elizabeth Phillips-Sorich reported that this year’s theme for the benefit is “Journey to the Top”. She showed the official logo and acknowledged that Jerry Caggiano helped to design it. 

After some research in planning the first fundraising initiative, the wine donation party, Elizabeth stated that the party itself is not a very successful way to solicit the wine donations.  Very few bottles are actually yielded from the party itself. That event will be cancelled and promotional funds will be put into a Benefit Campaign Kick-off Packet.  The packets will hopefully be printed and distributed within the next 10 days. This packet will have a cover letter from Elizabeth introducing the Benefit theme and the various solicitation forms for wine, auction and monetary donations.  The monetary donation form will also explain the partnership with Classic Kids Photography in Winnetka as it applies to the family advertisement offer in the Program Booklet. Elizabeth also thanked room moms for accommodating and holding the wine party date that will no longer be used. (October 19), she apologized for any inconvenience.

Enrichment: There are three enrichment chairs on the board. Tessa Erdei is responsible for organizing enrichment opportunities for kindergarten, first and second grades. Gaillee Ftizpatrick handles grades 

3-5 and Heather Martin is responsible for grades 6, 7, 8 and specials.

Kindergarten: October 17th 9:30am:  Pumpkin Trail Experience at The Grove.  Students participate in various activities that align with the Science curriculum study of seasons/holiday unit (fall, leaves, weather, five senses, pumpkin life cycle, and Halloween).
1st Grade: October 3rd, first class starting at 8:50am:  High Touch/ High Tech -Weather.  A scientist allows students to explore properties of air and weather through a series of hands-on experiments.  They discover that air takes up space and it can be compressed to the point of building pressure to move objects around.  They learn the three basic cloud types and how weather is a condition of the atmosphere that changes over time.  This is a high energy presentation and the students absolutely love it! October 22nd at 10:30am:  Lifeline Theatre:  Click, Clack, Boo:  A Tricky Treat!  Students travel to this theatre to watch a live performance of a children's play. Students experience literature through a different type of medium.  They are able to use their literary skills to gain insight and understanding of how fictional theatre operates.  They are given the opportunity to talk with the actors at the end of the production which builds their knowledge of skills.  This aligns with the reading curriculum and the core standards of distinguishing between fiction and informational formats.
2nd Grade: September 26th at 9:15am.  Heller Nature Center-Insects Program.  The children take part in the insect class and learn about adaptations, what makes an insect an insect, and metamorphosis-complete and incomplete.  Students will use nets to catch and release insects for a close-up view and have an opportunity to use vocabulary and knowledge gained in class and real-world situations.
2nd Grade: (continued) October 16th, first class starting at 8:45am:  Kenilworth Historical Society Tour With Trolley.  As the class studies the Eastern Woodlands Native Americans, they look at change over time, specifically Kenilworth from back when the Eastern Woodlands inhabited this area, through today.  They focus on specific landmarks of Kenilworth and how they have changed over time.  They also have an emphasis on Joseph Sears as a community leader and how he influenced Kenilworth as it is today.  In previous years the students have went on a walk with booklets.  With the addition of the trolley this year and the tour guide from the KHS, the students will be able to cover more ground in the tour, have an "expert" so that all students are receiving the same information, and add the use of the student's iPads to carry pictures for comparing and contrasting the change over time.
 2nd/3rd /4th grade: No September programs per request of teachers due to start of school year and ITBS testing for upcoming two weeks. October 24, 9a.m.: Child’s Play.  This is an in-school performance. The title of the program is “Writing is Child’s Play.” This program will cultivate a spirit of authorship amongst the students and will celebrate their writing through selected performances later in the spring.  The spring performance, called “New Voices” will take place on May 7, 2014.   
4th grade: October 28: The 4th grade will travel downtown to attend the Chicago Symphony Orchestra to see a performance of “Hallowed Haunts,” followed by lunch at the Art Institute, and lastly, they participate in an introductory, one hour, docent - led tour of the Art Institute. Fourth grade is when the students may start playing an instrument in either the band or orchestra.  We feel this program enhances the Sears musical curriculum.  Since the Art Institute is right across the street, introducing them to this wonderful opportunity in Chicago is hard to pass up.  It, too, enhances the Sears art curriculum.
5th grade:  No September programs per request of teachers due to start of school year and ITBS testing for upcoming two weeks. October 22, 2013: “Mathemagic” at North Shore Youth theatre.  This performance aligns with the Common Core State Standards for Math and Language Arts and stimulating creative thinking and problem solving in our students. An additional scheduled trip for the fifth grade will take place on October 29th. The students will be attending a full day field trip to the Museum of Science and Industry. There they will tour the human body exhibit (“YOU! the Experience”) which will serve as an introduction to their study of the human body, the Science Storms exhibit, which aligns with their current science and language arts units and attend the IMAX movie “Space Junk”. They will be bringing bagged lunches from home and anyone who had previously ordered Sears Cafe for that day will have their accounts credited.

Junior High: We have been busy planning for enrichment programs for the upcoming year. Heather Martin reported that she was responsible for planning the enrichment programs for the middle school and the special programs in the gym classes. We have our first field trip in the middle school coming up next week on Wednesday, 9/25. Mr. Rosen is the lead on this field trip. The 7th graders have been studying immigration and Greek and Roman history and this field trip fits perfectly with this curriculum. The children will go to the Hellenic Museum in Chicago and will be led by a docent through a program and tour that describes culture and tradition from 1880-the present day. They will also engage in a classroom discussion about the immigration experience. The students will then eat lunch at Pegasus restaurant and will be offered a full sampling of Greek food as part of this cultural experience. The field trip will finish with a trip to the Hull house. The students will have a tour of the oldest building in Greek town (much of Greek town was destroyed with the construction of the Eisenhower freeway in the 1950's) and also view a movie about the Hull house.   6th graders also have an upcoming field trip on October 23rd led by Mr. Lubetkin. The students will first go to the Art Institute and will be led by a docent through a tour of Greek and Roman art. They will then head over to the field museum and eat lunch at McDonalds in the field museum. In the afternoon the students will view the Mexican exhibit at the field museum and depart around 2 pm to return back to school.

For 8th Grade, we have booked the Shakespeare Theater for 3/18/2014 to see a Midsummer Night's Dream. We will also plan to book a tour at the art institute in the morning of that day when the bookings open in December. The 7th graders will be seeing the same performance on March 3rd. 

The 8th graders will also visit the Holocaust museum in the spring.

I am also really excited about the new science IQUEST program and have met with the new teachers to plan some trips for them. We are looking at dates for the 6th and 7th grades to go to the science museum. Due to busy 8th grade year, the 8th grade science teacher has opted not to plan a field trip for his classes. I am also working with Ms. Lucas to have one of her contacts come to speak to the middle school students about careers in science. We are hoping this individual can speak to each of the grade levels. Ms. Lucas may also have a contact who can speak to the children about nanotechnology from Northwestern and we are working to create a program. 

We are working with the gym teachers to support their desired programs again this year. Typically, they select the programs and the JSSPVA pays for them. We are finalizing the schedule this week. 

On October 8th the chairs will meet with the future enrichment chairs of 2014-15 to learn how the committee plans and to help them with next year’s planning.

Community Liaison   Mindy Douthit reported the following:

The new school board is in place, along with some new teachers and staff changes.

There is a Board of Education vacancy. If anyone from community is interested, the board is accepting applications until October 1st. The school board is continuing to work hard to communicate with the community. One such endeavor is hosting open forums for the community to come and ask questions. Another forum date should be out soon.

The next full school board meeting is on Monday, September 23. They are launching the strategic plan, all are encouraged to attend. The meeting will be live streamed and videotaped.

FAN Kelly Rainey reported the following:

FAN has an exciting and informative group of speakers for the 2013-2014 school year.  A record 13 speakers have been secured. The first speaker, Rosalind Wiseman, will be this Friday, Sept. 21 at Gaffney Auditorium New Trier High school – Winnetka Campus.  The presentation begins at 7pm but you'll want to arrive early to make sure you have a spot.  Rosalind will be speaking about her new book, Masterminds & Wingman: Helping Our Boys Cope with Schoolyard Power, Locker-Room Tests, Girlfriends and the New Rules of the Boy World.  You probably remember Rosalind from her previous books Queen Beens and Wannabees (the basis for the movie Mean Girls) and Queen Bee Moms and King Pin Dads. 

The single best way to get up to date FAN information is to subscribe to the FAN newsletter at the website www.familyactionnetwork.net New this year FAN will offer book discussion groups using the books by the various authors. Stay tuned for more information.

FAN: (continued) The next speaker will be Dr. Kay Redfield Jamison on Tuesday, Oct. 8.  This is a reschedule from last year when her event was snowed out.  She will talk about her personal struggle with bi-polar disorder which is the basis of her memoir An Unquiet Mind. 
There are many available partnership opportunities for schools such as Sears for the FAN programming season.  If there is an event we would like to co-sponsor I can provide the full speaker list and if any is of particular interest to Sears we can pursue a co-sponsorship.  The sponsorship can take different forms e.g. an additional financial contribution but depends on the particular speaker.  

Kate invited Susan Rooney and Lonnie Stonitsch to come to our next meeting to talk about FAN and its relationship with the PVA.

Nominating: nothing to report.

NT Liaison: Linda Genty reported the following:
8th grade students planning on attending New Trier Township High School next fall must take the New Trier placement test.  It will be held on Saturday, December 14 at 8:30 am at the Winnetka campus.  Additional information for incoming freshman can be found by visiting the New Trier website. http://www.newtrier.k12.il.us/incomingfreshmen.aspx

Sears Café: Lori Roeser and Paige Reilly reported the following:

Sears Café is off to a great start serving about 180 lunches per day, with more orders coming in. The kids have already gotten the hang of finding their name card on the tables outside the lunch rooms and handing it to the server. The most popular items are chicken fingers, pizza and chicken noodle soup.  The chairs are passing along feedback and working through small glitches like portion size with the vendor. The vendor is very accommodating. Volunteer sign up via Sign Up Genius is great. Volunteers are covered until the end of the year. We originally had arranged to have two parent volunteers in each lunch room, but have reduced that number to only one in the Village House.  We are exploring the idea of reducing the number of parent volunteers in the MPR to one as well in the future.  We may eventually be in a position to eliminate the volunteers altogether in the Village House.  

Dr. Matthews will verify the following with lunchroom supervisor David Hawk: who will microwave the food- Sears staff or possibly Sears Café volunteers. She will also confirm that cereal and milk are available for those students that forget their lunches in the MPR and VH. (There are very few extra lunches from Sears café, as extra are not ordered for kids that forget their lunches.) Lori and Paige want to remind the enrichment chairs to provide them with the dates of any upcoming field trips that will impact lunch, so that we may share that information with Kiddos-Beyond Green as far in advance as possible.  This will avoid wasted food and wasted money. There are often large groups of kids that need lunch early (boys ensemble, choir, chess club, great books, etc.) so they will try to manage this scenario with Kiddos as well.

Meeting was adjourned at 10:12 a.m.

Respectfully submitted by:

----------------------------------------------

Kate Denny, President

----------------------------------------------

Kris Whisner, Secretary
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